HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
March 13, 2014
Council Chamber
CONVENE:
PRESENT:

1:36 p.m.
VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Stacy Crivello, Chair
Councilmember Donald G. Couch, Jr.
Councilmember Don S. Guzman
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino
NON-VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Mike White

EXCUSED:

STAFF:

(out 2:56 p.m.)

Councilmember Gladys C. Balsa
Councilmember Robert Carroll
Councilmember Elle Cochran, Vice-Chair
Michele Yoshimura, Legislative Analyst
Erin Fleming, Legislative Attorney
Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary
Ella Alcon, Council Aide, Molokai Council Office (via telephone
conference bridge)
Denise Fernandez, Council Aide, Lanai Council Office (via telephone
conference bridge)
Dawn Lono, Council Aide, Hana Council Office (via telephone
conference bridge)

ADMIN.:

Jo-Ann Ridao, Director, Department of Housing and Human Concerns
Clyde "Buddy" Almeida, Assistant Housing Administrator, Department
of Housing and Human Concerns
Jeffrey Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel
Seated in the gallery:
Gary Mural, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel
Wayde Oshiro, Housing Administrator, Department of Housing and
Human Concerns

OTHERS:

Grant Chun, Vice President, A&B Properties, Inc.

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Coma oldie Couty of Maui
March 13, 2014

Isaac Hall
Jonathan Starr
John Andersen, Executive Director, Na Hale 0 Maui
Rosemary Robbins
Lucienne de Naie
Kim Haman, Policy Director, FACE Maui
Dick Mayer, Vice-Chair, General Plan Advisory Committee
Charles Jencks, Pacific Rim Land, Inc.
Irene Bowie, Executive Director, Maui Tomorrow
Mercer "Chubby" Vicens
Everett Dowling
(4) additional attendees
PRESS:

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

ITEM NO. 11: RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY (CC 13-221)
CHAIR CRIVELLO: .(gavel). The meeting of the Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee will now come to order. It's about 1:36 p.m. I apologize for the late start. Before
we begin, may I please request that we all turn off or silence our cell phones or other
noise-making devices. Thank you. At this time I'd like to introduce our bare quorum. With us
today is Councilmember Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon. Councilmember Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And excused with...from today's meeting is Committee Vice-Chair Elle Cochran,
I am
Council Chair Gladys Baisa, and our Member, Councilmember Bob Carroll.
Stacy Crivello, Chair of this Committee. And with us today is our non-voting Member,
Mr. Mike White. Thank you for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Our Administration representatives are with us today. Our Director of Housing
and Human Concerns, Jo-Ann Ridao.
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MS. RIDAO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And Mr. Buddy Almeida.
MR. ALMEIDA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon. And Deputy Corporation Counsel, Mr. Jeff Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And with us today is our most capable Staff, Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary,
Michele Yoshimura, our Legislative Analyst, and Erin Fleming, our Legislative Attorney.
Members, we have one item on the agenda today, HHT-1 1, Residential Workforce Housing
Policy. We will start with testimony but I'd like to, at this time, check in with our District
Offices. Assisting us this afternoon from the Hana District, Dawn Lono.
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: The Lanai Office, Denise Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And Molokai's Office, Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, ladies. Thank you In regards to public testimony for
individuals who will be testifying in the Chamber, please sign up at the desk located out there in
the eighth floor lobby just outside the Chamber door. If you will be testifying from the remote
testimony locations, please sign up with the Council Staff at the said location. Testimony will be
limited to the items listed on the agenda today. Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each
testifier will be allowed to testify for up to three minutes per item, with one minute to conclude if
requested. When testifying, please state your name and name of any organization you are
representing. At this time, I will check with our Hana District Office. Do we have any
testifiers?
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you Lanai District, do we have any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Molokai, any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, ladies. At this time, I will then call on our first testifier who have
signed in, Mr. Grant Chun_
MR. CHUN: Aloha, Chairperson Crivello and Committee members. I'm Grant Chun of A&B
Properties. Mahalo for your initiative in reviewing the Maui County's Residential Workforce
Housing Policy, Chapter 2.96 of the Maui County Code. We all have an interest in ensuring that
Maui has a healthy supply of housing that is affordable to our local families, and your efforts to
make sure that we have an ordinance that addresses that interest are most appreciated. I have
what I think might be a housekeeping suggestion which is outlined on the testimony which I
have submitted. It is with regard to resale price referenced in Subsection 2.96.060 G. I would
respectfully suggest that the Committee consider modifying the provisions of that section as
follows. That the maximum resale price shall be established by the Department based on current
HUD price guidelines. The proposed language would bring consistency between this section and
the two sections above that, Sections E and F of this ordinance which similarly call for pricing
based on HUD price guidelines. This proposed language ensures that the intent of the continued
affordability of the unit to the income group for which it was intended would be adhered to,
while allowing for the unit owner to avail himself or herself of changes in pricing that inevitably
occur due to changes in median income levels and interest rates. Arbitrarily dictating sales price
as is the case in the current provision creates a scenario where a purchaser of an affordable unit
may have very little motivation to acquire the unit in the first place and may have difficulty in
getting financing for the purchase as well. Again, mahalo for your work on this very important
matter. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? If not, thank you, Mr. Chun_ Our next testifier is Isaac Hall.
MR. HALL: Good afternoon, Chairperson Crivello and Members of the Committee. My name is
Isaac Hall. I'm an attorney in Wailuku testifying as an individual. This ordinance was initially
passed because Maui County had a severe affordable housing deficiency. I think we still have
that deficiency and I don't think there's any basis at this point in time for diminishing any of
these requirements for the provision of affordable housing. In particular, changing the
percentage requirement for hotels from 40 to 25, I don't think it's called for and it's gonna
diminish the amount of affordable housing that we're gonna have. Likewise, the same
diminishment from 40 percent to 25 percent for timeshare would do the same. If anything, some
adjustment for the high-end housing might be made. The market is returning here. Construction
is picking up. This is the time when we should be picking up on our affordable housing so I
would recommend that only very minor changes, if any, be made to the existing ordinance
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any...Members, any questions or comments for the testifier?
Member Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Mr. Hall, did you submit your testimony in written
form?
MR. HALL: I did not
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Is it possible that you could do so?
MR. HALL: I will.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any further comments or questions, Members? Thank you. Thank you for being
here.
MR. HALL: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Jonathan Starr is our next testifier. Following Mr. Starr is John Andersen.
MR. STARR: Aloha, honorable Council members, Chair Crivello, Director Ridao. I just wanna give
my positive comments about the work that you're doing and thank you for the time you're
spending. And I know that, at least for those of us who've been laboring to try to turn Wailuku
into a place where people who work for County, State, Federal government and the hospitals and
the college and so on, can afford to be able to live and walk to work. The work you're doing, I
believe will be the greatest...the greatest single act that will make that...excuse me, possible and
that in a few years we may actually have a thriving walkable, multi-use community in our town.
So please continue the good work and I thank you for...for it and I really thank you for your
improving the situation with your work. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any comments or questions or rephrasing? Thank you,
Mr. Starr. John Andersen.
MR. ANDERSEN: Good afternoon, Chair Crivello and Committee members. My name is
John Andersen. I am the Executive Director of Na Hale 0 Maui and I'm testifying on behalf of
Na Hale 0 Maui. And I'd like to begin my testimony by apologizing for running over at the last
time I testified which was two meetings ago. I got passionate about affordability in perpetuity
and got a little carried away. So I apologize for that But I wanna thank the Chair especially for
giving you the opportunity this afternoon to look at and discuss and debate an incentive for
perpetuity...affordability in perpetuity. This would be a huge step forward in solving the
problem that we have had for years of watching hundreds of affordable houses be built only to
see them go to market in a few years and no longer be affordable for our workforce. We can do
better than that When I last talked to the Chair about this topic, she reminded me I was
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preaching to the choir. And I would like to thank you for being a member of the choir and I hope
the Committee members are also members of the choir and we can all join in and sing about
affordability in perpetuity and help our workforce attain that and help our community attain that.
So I thank you very much. I won't run over today. I'll give you plenty of time and once again,
thank you all.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any comments or question for the testifier? None, thank
you.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO; Rosemary Robbins is our next testifier and following Rosemary Robbins will be
Lucienne de Naie.
MS. ROBBINS: Good afternoon, everybody. I would like to thank too all of the people who have
worked on this issue for so long. In '04, I was part of the group that was working with the
Robert Wood Johnson grant for our seniors and making sure that the laws were going to be
supporting their good and healthful growth. And well, these 10 years later, there's been some
good stuff that has happened and there's a huge room for more good stuff to happen. I went over
the materials in the binder this morning, huge binder. But thanks for your goodness they were in
there. And one more time as has been said at this microphone before, the mission statement of
Na Hale 0 Maui is to secure and persevere permanent supply—this is my writing, sorry—a
permanent supply of affordable housing alternatives for low- and moderate-income households
in Math County. So it's not just any one particular neighborhood geography. It's for the whole
County, all three of our islands. And according to that, each house was guaranteed water. Yay,
potable water, drinkable, safe water. And it turns out that over time there have been variances
for some folks applying for this and delays for others. One of the pieces in the binder this
morning that I found was—I'm gonna quote so I don't mistake any of this—one of the main
problems for residential workforce housing as well as general housing is the red tape costs.
Every year costs go up because our system is not in sync with ease of permitting. Obtaining a
permit for housing, and almost anything else for that matter, is desperately in need of review.
Tens of thousands of dollars and months of time are wasted through our current system. So this
documentation is in the binder. It's from October...excuse me. It's from the 10th of August
from this past August, from '13. So I've not had any personal experience in applying for
something that would've had me tied up in lots of red tape and delays but I've certainly heard it
over the years. There's been a history of some outfits getting an opportunity to skirt
requirements in the building system.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: Thank you. Because they have said that they would do certain things including build
the affordable housings before they went ahead with the market-price housing. That hasn't
always happened. And in some cases it has been if, for example, you have brought, whoever you
are in the building, had promised that you would come up with 17 of those affordable housings,
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only came up with 14, let's say. And then went ahead and resold the land. I haven't read of any
cases where you didn't make a profit on that And it's got the community pretty much antsy
about the fact that these variances were pledged and distributed not in the best of faith. So I'm
asking that you keep on the bandwagon for the good stuff that has been done, clean up the
aspects that definitely need to be cleaned up in that...
MS. YOSHIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: Okay. And thank you in advance for doing that
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any questions or comments for Ms. Robbins? Thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Lucienne de Naie.
MS. de NAIE: Aloha. Greetings, Chair Crivello and hard-working members of the Committee. Wow,
we're getting down to the few here. My name is Lucienne de Naie and I am testifying on my
own behalf today. I would like to just get to the heart of the matter. I've been reviewing back
and forth the present language and the proposed language of the Workforce Housing ordinance
and I agree with Mr. Hall. 'There's not a lot that really needs to be drastically changed and yet it
is proposed to drastically change the amount of time that homes remain affordable from 25 years
to 10 years, from lifetime in terms of rentals to 30 years. It is being proposed that the amount of
affordable housing required instead of being based on an incentive of if you build a majority of
your project at a, shall we say, more modest price, 600,000 was the figure given. Maybe that
needs to be adjusted over time and tied to something other than a fixed number. But then you
could get a 25 percent...then you had the ability to provide 25 percent affordable housing to
meet your requirement. The current language that's being proposed just says anybody who
wants to build anything. And I wanna remind you folks that you approved a Maui Island Plan
that has 1,800 new units in three large South, Central and West Maui. And every one of those
units will be purview...you know, under the purview of whatever language you guys come up
with, because any conditions of zoning, so forth will say and comply with our Workforce
Housing bill, whatever it says. So what that means is that right now if those 1,800 units were
built under current conditions, they would produce about 9,000 quote, unquote, affordable units.
But if we go to the 25 percent across the board, that drops to, you know, 4,500, 4,700. But the
real thing to look at is what's really affordable from the range of affordability. And I'm sorry,
I'm not rich. I didn't make you all copies of this but these little pink things are the amount that
would be available for people who could buy a house for $300,000. And the top are where we
are at now with three large projects. That would be the Waiale project in Central Maui, the
Kaanapali 2020 in West Maui and the Kihei Mauka in South Maui. Each of these are on land
that has been owned for generations by the same corporate entities or families, whatever, so land
costs aren't the big deal.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
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MS. de NA1E: But this really shows who we're building for. If this little pink triangle is the amount
that's gonna be ended up that people who really make the salaries that we make on Maui which
are...you can afford a house for $300,000, maybe 400,000 if your families help you out.
Basically by changing this, this big three-quarters here is all housing for someone else or for
some very wealthy people who are fortunate enough to be born and raised on Maui. But most of
our friends are not among them. So think carefully. I'm with those who say let's give this the
benefit of seeing what is successful in other areas. Have a little task force. Look far and wide at
resort areas, areas where they have these kinds of high property pressures. Find out how they
adjust things, what they do, and then adapt the best things from that to Maui. But just slicing this
to 25 percent, slicing the time to 10 years, changing the requirements to set the price to be based
on HUD housing prices which are unrealistic for Maui —
MS. YOSIIIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. de NA1E: —and leave the actual income of people out of it is the wrong direction. Thank you_
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you_ Any comments, question for the testifier? Not, thank you.
MS. de NAIE: I did turn in like a little worksheet with the comparison things that I thought
were...should be looked at.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. We do have it. Thank you very much. Kim Harman is our next
testifier.
MS. HARMAN: Good afternoon. My name is Kim Harman. I'm the Policy Director and Maui
Organizer for Faith Action for Community Equity. I would like to thank the Committee for
taking testimony today on this important issue. We're always happy at FACE to talk about
housing, especially workforce housing. We are...we're very surprised at how drastic a lot of the
changes that are being discussed are when we look at workforce housing and kind of what these
amendments are. They have far-reaching effects that will affect a lot of families. And not only
the families but the agencies that those families have to work with if they can't afford their
housing, because high housing costs, paying more than 30 percent of your income means you
often needed additional supports for your family whether that is in the form of housing subsidy
or food stamps, transportation help. More and more our members are working full-time or two
part-time jobs that add up to 40 hours and workforce housing is their price range. They
don't...they're not asking for free housing. They're not asking for the government to pay a lot of
their housing. They're asking to pay really more than what most folks on the mainland ever pay
for housing. And so we just...we urge the Committee to take a lot of time when considering
such drastic, drastic changes to a policy that a lot of us are very proud that Maui has on the
books. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any comments or question for the testifier?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, and thank you for being here,
Appreciate your, you know, your hard work in finding and helping look for methods of housing
for the needy and those who are in need but are able to somehow do it on their own, you know.
So it's that balance that we talk the gap group and that group just who fall below that, yeah. Do
you feel...which of these amendments do you really think you said these amendments so you
were kinda broad stroked when you put it out there. Which ones in particular do you feel would
ahead?
be detrimental to where we've
MS. HARMAN: Sure. I think the time limit on how long housing needs to stay affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. HARMAN: That's...ihose changes are pretty drastic.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. HARMAN: Moving the trigger from 600,000 to 2,000,000 is a pretty big leap.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. HARMAN: There's a big difference between a family spending $600,000 on a home or a home
that's $600,000 for a family on Maui versus 2 million. And I think, like Lucienne said, the
families that I know and that are, that go to our churches for the most part, a $600,000 house may
be their goal after a long career of working and saving, but that 2 million is never... is never what
they're looking for as workforce housing or what regular folks kinda buy as a house.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. HARMAN: No offense to anybody who's lucky enough to live in a $2 million-dollar house.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Understood.
MS. HARMAN: There's only so much buildable land. We're only gonna build so many houses at one
time, and our families on Maui just...they deserve a fair playing field. And we think that the
workforce housing amendments that...or the ordinance that has already been on the books, is
exciting and it really does a lot for Maui and we just...we hate to see anything changed hastily or
without a real understanding by everybody on what the effects would be longer term.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much for your, you know, your
clarification. I appreciate it.
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MS. HARMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members...Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Harman, for being
here. You mentioned the 25-year to 10-year —
MS. HARMAN: The changes in that —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —changes.
MS. HARMAN: —requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Has your group worked with the bankers to...the people who are gonna
give out the loans and have they done any studies? Because it's our understanding...we've had
bankers come here and people trying to sell. And the Department has said that the banks aren't
giving loans to anybody who has a 25-year restriction. The banks would do it...prefer a 10-year,
is what we've been told. Sorry.
MS. HARMAN: We have not on Maui but on Oahu our affordable housing group's been around for
about 18 years and they're in regular communication with the banks. And I think a lot of banks
would prefer 10 years but if you look at what's done on the mainland, it's quite possible to keep
those restrictions in place. And I don't know why Maui's families would get less or Maui would
settle for less than a lot of places on the mainland that have similar economies.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess it's been told by our Housing and Human Concerns that
that's their number one complaint, is the banks are not giving loans to 25 years. So it may be
happening on the mainland. It is documented that it is not happening here. So...
MS. HARMAN: Okay, so I think that would be something that would be really great to figure out, why
is it...why is it harder for banks on Maui or in Hawaii than other states that also have high land
costs and high housing costs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. The other question I had for you is your 600,000 to 2 million,
what was your understanding of that? 'Cause you said that people are trying...
MS. HARMAN: Just a trigger.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it's the trigger for the 50 percent to 25 percent but you
mentioned that you thought that the 2 million was a...you didn't think that was...
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MS. HARMAN: I think I mean there are some aspects of the workforce housing ordinance, the law,
that could be...that need to be discussed and there are some things that could change. The
$600,000 trigger is something that I think I think, at least for our organization, folks would not
be...would not fight a change to that But changing the trigger from 600,000 to 2 million is a
very significant jump and it doesn't seem like it needs to be such huge steps.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah, that clears it up a little bit for me. Thank you.
MS. HARMAN: Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any further questions or comments, Members? If not, thank you.
MS. HARMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I will now go back to the District Offices to see if we have any testifiers that
would like to participate. Molokai, Office, Ms. Alcon, do we have any testifiers? Lanai Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Hana Office?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify at the Hana Office.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Come back again to the Molokai Office, any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Molokai. In the gallery, are there any other members in there that
would like to testify? Members...thank you, ladies. Mr. Mayer? Thank you and then you'll
sign up?
MR. MAYER Yes, I am.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. MAYER Thank you. Thank you, Council members, and thank you, Chair Crivello. I handed out
a...gave a handout I'm speaking really as a...still as the Vice-Chair of the GPAC Maui. And
would like to just reinforce some of the things which the GPAC recommended to you which the
Planning Commission went along and recommended and which you adopted in the Maui Island
Plan. This is law of the County right now. And it deals with the question of in perpetuity. And I
note several of the previous speakers spoke about changing from 25 down to 10 years and the
rental housing as well. A great deal...and I'm gonna read here. This is what's in the Maui
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Island Plan. A great deal of affordable housing has been built in Hawaii over the years. Much of
it has slipped back into the market housing stock in relatively short periods of time, as the
original buyers resell at market prices. Preserving affordable housing in perpetuity will be
extremely important to help increase and maintain the supply of affordable housing units and
reduce housing prices for Maui residents. That was the General Policy part in the Housing
Chapter at the beginning. Then with regard to implementing that on Page 5-8 of the plan, seek
to...seek to have ownership of affordable for-sale and rental housing vested in a non-profit
community land trust, or other qualified housing provider, committed to keeping such housing
affordable in perpetuity. And finally on Page 5-8, near the bottom on that page, support the
continuing efforts of the County and its community partners to require--notice that word require,
this is not a recommendation—require recordation of a covenant to ensure that the required
affordable units in a project remain affordable for perpetuity. Now this is something that's
incumbent upon the Housing Department, et cetera. And it's required of them because the Maui
County Code makes the statement—and I'm just summarizing it here—all agencies, and that
includes the Housing Department, shall comply with the General Plan. And then it goes on and
says that the General Plan includes the Maui Island Plan. And finally C at the bottom there. The
documents that comprise the General Plan shall constitute minimum compliance with the
requirements set forth in this chapter, and shall be internally consistent and compatible vision,
principles, goals. In other words, the law that you now have, the draft that you now have in front
of you should include in each case, the words, in perpetuity. On Page 8 and 9, with regard
to...where it talks about the...an owner house. And on Page 12 with regard to rental housing,
you're required to pass laws consistent with the Maui Island Plan. And if you don't pass them
consistently, you'd have to change the Maui Island Plan, the General Plan of the County. And
that's a long, complicated procedure. Also another thing, you've, and this a separate issue,
you've addressed the issue of foreclosure and whether the County has first rights and you've
deleted it in the draft that you have before you. And I would urge you to allow under foreclosure
that the County be allowed to repurchase a house at that time or take back a rental housing at that
time. I would not delete that provision. The County...the one thing that to protect the
homeowner who may be in trouble, having his house foreclosed or someone wants to sell, that
the County would have a certain number of days within in which to make a response. Ninety
days or something logical that the County would make sure it had some funds to repurchase a
house of some sorts or otherwise the buyer could go ahead and some of the...person trying to
sell the house would have the right to sell it elsewhere. But at least the County should have that
capability. I would urge you go back over the things you looked at last time and what you may
be looking at today and put in the words, in perpetuity, and just leave out entirely those years.
It's so important that when I was on the General Plan we listened to hundreds of hours of
testimony. You heard it at the Council. You Planning Commission heard it. Probably the
single most important issue of the people of Maui is affordable housing.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: They want their children to be able to stay...one minute, please. They would like their
children to stay here. This is not a trivial thing to satisfy the needs of a developer. And what we
need to do is get the bankers up here, if they're the stumbling block, on the docket here. And the
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County should be saying essentially that any bank that's creating problems for these people,
maybe the County won't do business with them. I mean it's begin exerting the pressure of the
County and the business community here to put pressure on the banks to do what is done
elsewhere and making sure that people on Maui, our children on Maui can stay here and live here
and afford to buy a house here. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here.
I'm sorry, did you say you were speaking on behalf of the GPAC?
MR. MAYER: I'm speaking in the sense that I'm reinforcing what the GPAC voted on and which is
there, so I wanted to bring that...of course, I'm obviously speaking on my behalf. We don't
have GPAC meetings now. But this is what —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MAYER: —this is what they recommended.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right, the rest of the questions I have for Corp. Counsel.
Thank you.
MR. MAYER: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, any further questions or comments for the testifier? Not, thank you,
Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, next testifier. And you may complete the form after you complete your
testimony.
MR. JENCKS: Yes, ma'am.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you
MR. JENCKS: The name is Charley Jencks. I'm here representing myself and Pacific Rim Land.
Thank you for the meeting. I'm gonna hand out...at the last meeting we discussed this issue, I
talked about the concept of incentives for affordable housing development and construction.
Two of the Members, Members Couch and White, asked for some ideas and concepts. I have
communicated these to them and to you, Madam Chair. I'll hand these out. These incentives run
from...and there's a list of ideas and concepts from density incentives to something that I know
wouldn't be very popular with this Committee would be processing any affordable housing
project that's compliant with 2.96 as a 201H with expedited processing. That would be one way
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to reduce the time frame between acquisition of land and construction and delivery of housing. I
would just also add that I did ask you to consider in the last meeting the concept of allowing the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns to make the decision on where affordable housing
is built to address a need. Obviously if it's entitled the Workforce Housing Bill you would want
the workforce housing built where it's needed. If a project is in Kihei and I have a requirement
but there's an urgent need in Wailuku or Kahului, and there's an opportunity to build the units,
why would the Administration have the ability to say build them here not over there because we
need them now? Something to consider. Right now the bill says it's gotta be built in the
community plan district. Well, maybe that's not appropriate. And maybe the near-term need is
in another location, West side of Maui, Kahului, Wailuku, Upcountry. I'm just asking you to
consider the idea and that provision is in 2.96.040B1 and 2 which addresses the need of
provision of housing and compliance for the ordinance, 2.96.040B1 and 2. And if you have any
questions on the incentives, I'd be happy to answer those.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, any questions or comments for the testifier? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Mr. Jencks for being here.
So in your comment about not having them in the same area, you're saying it should be up to the
Department to determine whether, if say, if there's a need now for one in Wailuku but you're
building in Kihei.
MR. JENCKS: I think, yeah, direct answer to your question, I...the idea of having the Council decide
what, when and where empirically, I think we would all agree, hasn't worked. Now that's why
we're here today. And so I would suggest to you that the best form of government is the closest
to local needs. I would go to the Administration, say let you decide where it needs to be built.
Why have it in this ordinance which is so strict which may prohibit some opportunity?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, if I may follow up?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I understand that thinking there but the other side of the
coin is is the concern of you building a bunch of places here for a certain class of people. Then
moving all the working class somewhere else. That's what this...that provision is intended to
mitigate. Is there something you can do...you think you could do in there in the language that
could kinda put a balance in there?
MR. JENCKS: I guess...I don't wanna...you call it the Workforce Housing Bill, not me, okay. That's
what it is . If there's a need for housing to address a need for workforce people needing housing,
then it goes there. All's I'm saying is if there's a need in another area and there's a requirement
that needs to be fulfilled, if the Administration has the ability to redirect the construction of those
units to that area that's in need, why shouldn't they have the ability instead of having to come
back and get a resolution through the Council or some other vehicle? I'm not saying that in the
course of every project that the Administration would say take 'em all out of Kihei 'cause we
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don't need any more there. There should be some flexibility on where the units would be built.
And, yeah, maybe there's some wording that could be added that would provide some direction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. JENCKS: But it's the concept I think that I'm trying to communicate to you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. JENCKS: You're certainly not...the Council's not...the sitting Council is not the body that would
be deciding, in my opinion, what gets built where. You're so far away from that. It's the folks
in the Administration that administers the rules and ordinances that know what's going on and
where the demand is. So they should be the ones making that decision with some guidance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any further comments or questions, Members? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. At our last meeting you provided a matrix of
various requirements in the other counties.
MR. JENCKS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And one of my concerns has been whether or not this County is on a
competitive footing to have people invest money here instead of on Oahu or on the Big Island.
And I can understand some of your matrix but I can't quite...I don't know enough of how to
pencil it out to see whether Maui with the existing Code, existing 2.96, how that compares from
a financial standpoint when you're deciding whether to build a project on Maui or on the Big
Island or on Oahu. It's hard for me to tell what the costs are involved, or the comparable costs
are. Is there any way that you can give us a rough estimate of what the differences are?
MR. JENCKS: Not today. I mean I could do some research for you if that would be helpful. But I will
tell you, and I was asked at the last meeting, you know, what's the issue with regard to Maui and
delivery of units as opposed... is this a good place to do business, in so many words.? And
frankly, Maui isn't a great place to do business. As a sitting Land Use Commissioner, I saw a
number of projects on Oahu come through, on the Big Island come through, and on Kauai.
Those projects are getting built. I also reported to this Committee, I went out to the other
jurisdictions and asked, what's your success rate with your inclusionary housing ordinances? I
didn't get much of a response but what I did hear was that most of the units that are being
delivered are being delivered in response to a market demand, not as a matter of rule or order as
part of an inclusionary housing ordinance. So that tells me and it should tell you that if folks are
doing that on Oahu and on the Big Island, there's a reason why. They can get something done in
a timely manner. They can get delivery scheduled. They can get something done in response to
a market demand. We talked about the issue of bank and interests. It's as simple as that. I mean
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if it's difficult to get anything done, if it takes forever to get a permit because of inconsistencies
between the community plans and zoning in terms of what's allowed, I mean that's a red flag.
Why would you....why would you try to do business in a jurisdiction where you've got all these
conflicts? And you have roadblocks set up for you, not deliberately, but in the process of
developing documents Like Mr. Mayer talked about the Maui Island Plan and policies that talk
about affordable housing in perpetuity in a general plan document. Really? Is that appropriate?
I think not. So it boils down to, okay, where can I, what can I do, where can I invest my money,
get the best return, the quickest way possible? And frankly, empirically this ordinance has been
on the books since, what, 2007. And what's happened? Nothing. Speaks for itself.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, yeah. My understanding is that we have three units that we can
tie to this ordinance.
MR. JENCKS: Twelve? Maybe three.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Twelve? Well, okay, I'll take twelve.
MR. JENCKS: It's better than nothing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, any further questions or comments? Thank you.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Is there anyone else in the gallery? Please identify yourself and then...you know
the routine. Thank you.
MS. BOWIE: Good afternoon, Chair and Committee members. Irene Bowie, Maui Tomorrow
Foundation. I would...I would like to echo FACE Maui and a few of the other testifiers
especially in going slow on this. As Mr. Jencks stated, the ordinance was actually developed in
2007. We suffered a market crash in 2008. We've been slowly recovering from that and it looks
like things are on the upswing. So I would bate to see drastic changes made when maybe some
tweaking of the original ordinance could work for us. In particular, I really have an opposite
view than Mr. Jencks of the requirement for the affordable housing requirement The residential
workforce housing requirement should be within the community plan. I would like to thank you
all for the Wailuku exemption. And I think that shows...I'm a resident of Central Maui and
we're developing a certain character that's different from other communities on the island. And
I think that's a really slippery slope. I think where you're building your project, that community
should handle your workforce housing. I think that's fair and equitable and leads to better
quality of life for everyone in the community. So I definitely hope that you'll, you know, really
weigh that before you would do anything that drastic. And then as, you know, as the criticisms
of the Workforce Housing Bill have gone on over time, that $600,000 number in the requirement
we've heard criticism of that that maybe that is too low, that that's part of the problem why some
-16-

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Conned of the Comity of Masi

March 13, 2014

of this isn't really moving forward. So I would just say that Maui Tomorrow Foundation would
be agreeable to that figure being bumped up. I think there could be some discussion of how far
up it could go. You know, I do realize that a lot of homes now on the market are way above
600,000, and so maybe it is more realistic to increase that number somewhat up. So those two
things I would just say, you know, we really feel it might be good to look at those. And, again,
just move slowly on this whole thing. And that's really about it.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any questions or comments for the testifier? Thank you.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Is there anyone else in the gallery who'd like to step forward and testify? Thank
you. Members, there are no further individuals in the Council Chamber, or as we heard earlier
from the District Offices, wishing to testify. So without objection, I will now close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We move on with our agenda. Our agenda item, HHT-11, Residential Workforce
Housing Policy. I will ask our Director for Housing and Human Services [sic] as well as her
personnel to comment before we go into further deliberations.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. I have no further comments. We're prepared to proceed with starting
off where we left off and then see where we go from there.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. So, Members, you have before you, dated on the bottom of 3/13/14
as the, so far, amended bill that you have before you, color coded. If you will recall, we turned
to our description of the agenda. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication 13-221,
from the Chair of the Committee, relating to a review of the Residential Workforce Housing
And correspondence dated
Policy, Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code, Policy.
December 12, 2013, from the Director of Housing and Human Concerns, transmitting a proposed
bill to amend the Policy. And correspondence dated February 13, 2014, from the Department of
the Corporation Counsel, transmitting a revised proposed bill entitled, A Bill for An Ordinance
Amending Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code, Relating to Residential Workforce Housing Policy.
The purpose of the revised proposed bill is to facilitate the development of affordable housing
units or lots by reducing the requirements under the policy. And further correspondence dated
March 6, 2014, from the Department of the Corporation Counsel, transmitting a further revised
bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter /96, Maui County Code, Relating to
Residential Workforce Housing Policy and Amending Chapter 3.35, Maui County Code,
Relating to Affordable Housing Fund. The purpose of the further revised proposed bill is to
facilitate the development of affordable housing units or lots by reducing the requirements under
the policy and to incorporate housekeeping amendments to Section 3.35.050, Maui County Code,
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for consistency. There being no comments from the Department as we open up for discussion, if
you would recall, we left off and we...I would like for us to begin on Page 10.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of the new one?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Of the new bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The one...the one you gave us, right?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have one quick question and, you know, I've been looking for
and I know...they claim the change from 600,000 to 2 million. And a lot of us cannot...I mean I
couldn't find it, Mr. Guzman couldn't find it, where the 2 million was inserted.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'll ask Mr. Ueoka to comment on that.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Victorino, it wasn't inserted. It was just a discussion that was
had on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that has not occurred.
MR. UEOKA: It is not in the draft.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so we just took out the 600,000, haven't put anything else
in?
MR. UEOKA: Correct. Those were just triggers. At the old way it was, it was at 600,000, you owe a
certain percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, right.
MR. UEOKA: For houses above 600,000, you owe a greater percentage, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, right. That I can see here.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But we're looking --
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MR. UEOKA: There was no...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: —. . .(inaudible). . . a number was thrown out there. And I'm, like,
wow, when did that number show up?
MR. UEOKA: It was just a discussion raised by Mr. Couch, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, okay, I won't blame anybody. I just don't know. Thank
you, Madam Chair, for that clarification. And, Madam Chair yeah, you have something,
Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, would it be okay if we take a quick recess?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Of course, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We'll call for a quick recess. Five minutes do or ten?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't know. How long you need?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Five is fine.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:25 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:31 p.m.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . . (gavel). . . Members, we will reconvene our meeting for the Housing and
Human Concerns [sic] Committee. Again, we will start off with discussions and questions. If
you will recall, we basically went on a consensus basis on what we highlighted or what we
bracketed or what we would consider addition as well...or considered amendments. So if you
turn to Page 10, it's basically where we left off. And if you don't mind, we can deal with the
highlighted. Of course, you will note the brackets as noted are those of deletion. And we have
here regarding foreclosures. And, Members, it is noted here upon recommendation from the
Department is to delete. We're looking at the bottom of the page, H, alpha H, Foreclosures. The
County shall have the first option to purchase the unit and two, if the County does not exercise
its right to purchase, the units may be offered at an affordable price set by the director, with the
same deed restrictions. So, Members...yes, Mr. Couch? I was going to ask maybe Corporation
Counsel if they'd like to comment on that and then...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. The reason why we deleted this is, this was also a big problem for
lenders in general. Item 2, the County does not exercise its right, the units may be offered at an
affordable price set by the director with the same deed restrictions. Typically when the lenders
go into the foreclosure process, they wanna do it by bid. They don't want the price to be set by
the director subject to other things they're trying to get their money back. So that's why we
thought it would be best for lending...keeping lending in mind to delete the Foreclosures
provision. As far as Item 1, the County shall have the first option to purchase the unit. If you
look at the deed restrictions contained in the earlier section, upon the owners' decision to sell, the
County shall have the first option to purchase. That's under D3 of this same section. We would
hope that before someone goes into the foreclosure process, they try to sell it back to the County
first. But that's just a hope also. But that's why we felt we were protected under the first option
to purchase. We still have that in a for sale process, just not in a foreclosure process. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members...Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that in the foreclosure. Are you saying that the lenders
won't lend if that provision is in there? Because I still would like to be able to be the first people
to get it at foreclosure.
MR. UEOKA: I can't say what the lenders will and will not do. We were just told they strongly would
prefer not to have that in again.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And by the way, Madam Chair, did we ever get as a resource person
somebody from a financial institution?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We've made all the attempts and invitations. And I guess they choose not to
make any comments publicly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I, you know, I tend do go along with my
colleague, but on the other side...and I know the problem comes up with lending institutions,
each one, even though they have what I call overarching Federal and different guidelines, they
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also have what they call their own guidelines. And I think that's why they cannot speak publicly
to their own guidelines because, I hate to mention the word competition, but my guideline is the
competitive edge that I may have over Mr. Couch, for example. Something like that. So this is
where they've...you know, and I have a lot of friends in there and they tell me this. This is one
of the reasons they're never gonna show up here. They're not, you know. So let's leave that.
That's a dead horse that we're not gonna beat because it's been beaten already. But again, you
know, I...that's the one I would like to see that we at least have first choice. Now I understand
the bid process. I understand what you're talking about. But...I don't know, Ms. Ridao, and
that's where the question would come up from me to you, Ms. Ridao. You as the Director if we
were to say we have first choice and you gotta go out there and bid. I mean not you...or you or
somebody's gonna go out there and bid, would you feel comfortable in doing something like
that? Just yes or not.
MS. RIDAO: I need to clarify.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, clarify, then you can tell yes or no.
MS. RIDAO: So usually in our agreement —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. RIDAO: —it'll say that we have the first option to...first option of refusal.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I...saw that, that was E.
MS. RIDAO: And that is the normal situation. However, we have had situations where it slipped
through the crack and we were not notified and then the home went into foreclosure. So if we
are notified, at that time we'll make a decision, you know, do we have the funds? Is it worth to
do it at this time depending on the situation? And we have repurchased as you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, right. We've been there. I've been part of that, yeah.
MS. RIDAO: A unit. So hopefully...I mean it's hard to say. It can get to this point and it shouldn't get
to this point, because if it goes through the title company, the title company needs to be advising
the banks and the sellers that this property has a restriction for the County to have the first
refusal. And, like I say, we have purchased and there has been times it has slipped through the
cracks so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So my question to you is simple. If that first right of refusal on 3E
here
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I mean right in front of me right now, 3E. Under E on
Number 3, the owners' decision to sell, the County shall have first option to purchase the unit
from the owner. This shall not apply to sales by reason of foreclosure. See, so you're saying
that but right in the same sentence, it says it doesn't exist, you know. And I guess, Madam
Chair, I don't wanna get into this, you know. I guess we're getting stuck in the mud but I am
because you're saying yes, hopefully we will. But then right there in that one statement it says,
shall this shall not apply to sales by reason of foreclosure. So, you know, if a foreclosure
comes along, right away we're not noticed. I don't know, Mr. Ueoka, that just seems...I don't
know if I like that Maybe strike that and take this one out? I don't know. I don't know,
Madam Chair. That's what I'm trying to figure out
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka or Department?
MR. UEOKA: I believe we put the...we just wanted to make it clear that when it comes to a
foreclosure, the lending institution will have the rights to take care of the property. My point
was I would hope that if a person is in that much trouble where they were about to be foreclosed
upon that they would attempt to sell the property, hopefully to the County first before going into
foreclosure. You know, going taking that...or going down, further down that road. That was
just our hope.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, again I think that's very admirable. But I would like to
have...I mean I think Mr. Couch and I...oh, I won't speak for him but for me I'd like to see
somehow we are notified. That's what I'd like to see, notification that they're that deep in
trouble. Because we may be out of a price factor. You know local people. They won't tell you
they're in trouble until they're in trouble. So that's my question. Can that be done? Just
notification. I don't know...I don't know if we can do anything
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Ridao, you have any comments?
MS. RIDAO: I'm gonna let Mr. Almeida comment.
MR. ALMEIDA: The problems that we run into with foreclosure, we should be notified by the lender
because of the deed restrictions that the borrower's in distress. And that's what we would hope
would happen. Unfortunately, oftentimes we don't get notified until the foreclosure process is
far along and at that point the lending institution is in litigation. There's arrears. There's late
fees. And oftentimes that will exceed what our calculated buy-back price is. And if that's the
case, then we would run into litigation problems with the lenders, 'cause they wanna make sure
that they recoup, you know, their dues, their principal, et cetera. And that's why if it gets to
foreclosure it can become problematic. And we would hope to be notified but if we do get
notified that it is in foreclosure, that's just a situation that I think that it might be best to let the
foreclosure process take its course than get involved in trying to battle the lender at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I'll let someone ask questions 'cause I think I'm not
getting an answer that I'm satisfied with yet. But go ahead.
-22-

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Commit of the County of Maui

March 13, 2014

CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I guess Mr. Victorino and I are tag-teaming today. I
understand where...the scenario you just discussed, but in that same very scenario you're saying
that the County would, you know, we may...it may exceed our buy-back price. At that point, we
just say, oh, we waive the right. You know, as opposed to just saying, you know, Mr. Ueoka is
gonna foreclose on his home and we don't have a right to buy it back first. I would like to be
able to say, we'll buy it back at whatever's owed which is if it's within our price. We should
have that first chance and then that would prevent them from having to go through the whole
foreclosure process. That's the way I would...I would interpret it here. But maybe is that not
what's happening or...see, that's where I'm...I'm a little confused.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thanks, Chair. Thank you, Chair. I guess if...the bigger problem is more Item 2, that
the Director sets the price. If you were to say, the County shall be notified and have the first
option to purchase the unit at the price set or, you know —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, yeah.
MR. UEOKA: —by the...then I don't think any of the lending institutions would have a problem with
that if they get to set their price.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm fine with leaving 1 in and taking 2 out. That's not a problem.
We should have the first right of refusal. And I would say if the County does exercise its right,
then we set it. You know, just...the thing I would say is, remove the word "not" from Item 2 and
I think it should fix everything?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We need to re-look at it again. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: I'm sorry, Chair. Which word would be deleted, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If the County does exercise its right to purchase, the units may be
offered at an affordable price set by the director with the same deed restrictions. So it's saying if
we do buy it, then the Director sets the price.
MR. UEOKA: Oh, yes, when we resell it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I mean I think that might be the cleaner way...you know, I don't know
if the other Members —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —see it that way.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So, Members, you know, we're gonna...I'm gonna request if you want to
consider this section be repealed as proposed or to leave this out, or get consensus, either way.
To leave the section as is or —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Revisit
CHAIR CRIVELLO: —revisit
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Revisit
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Madam Chair, sorry.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Consensus to revisit?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. Mr. Ueoka, any comments on that?
MR. UEOKA: No.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. And so...so we move on to Page 11, the highlighted. Again, it's
bracketed like housecleaning as to what we're doing with the notification of the brackets. So
we're on 2.96.070. Residential workforce housing restrictions-rental units. And request to
repeal as far as to delete Item A, rental units shall be subject to this chapter for the life of the
unit, as determined by a building inspector with the development services administration of the
department of public works and environmental management, and to delete alpha B. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I believe this was just to be more...well, they wanted to make it
30 years on affordability period for rental units. And I guess determining the life of the unit for a
building inspector with DSA, so it'd be rather difficult and maybe almost arbitrary so we felt
better to just delete the section. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Why she always look at me first? Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank
you, Mr. Ueoka. I thought also the reason we took this out is because we heard from some of the
people who develop rental units saying that you can't...it doesn't pencil out to do it in perpetuity
for the life of the...of the complex. Isn't that why we pulled this out? Because, I mean, DSA,
the guys at DSA, that's the inspectors, that's...they can tell you. That's their business. They can
tell you that this is the life of the...the building's past it's useful life.. So I don't have a problem
with them saying that the building is no longer any good, but I think the issue is we were gonna
put I think a 20- or 30-year--I can't remember--I think it's a 30-year affordability on it if it's a
private entity. If it's a non-profit, I believe we were discussing, or maybe it was in another
meeting I was at, but if somebody like EAH or whoever it is that comes in and does this and says
they can do it in perpetuity because that's their model or a nonprofit organization, then that's
okay. But if it's somebody's who's, hey , we're building this and giving it to somebody, you
guys handle it so that in 30 years you can sell it potentially at a higher price, then that might be
more of an incentive for a private entity to go out...or a for-profit entity I guess. I think
that...the discussion was...happened somewhere in one of our Committee meetings.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Yes, that did come up. The 30 years did come up in that discussion.
I believe we...these are for rental units also.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. UEOKA: I believe they're...they could go in perpetuity if they wanted. It's...I'm sure if someone
were to come to Ms. Ridao with we'd rather do perpetuity than 30 years, she wouldn't deny
them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. UEOKA: And I believe there may be an incentive to...in the language, the proposed language, to
if you do in perpetuity there might be a reduction. But that's another section.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The other question I have on this to Ms. Ridao or Mr. Ueoka, is this
multi-family rental units or just any kind of rental units whether they're single-family or
multi-family?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, the way it is is any. However, rentals have —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Typically.
MS. RIDAO: —often been typically been multi-family, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any other comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Ridao, how many rental units have been constructed
under this bill? Other than the ones funded through our Affordable Housing Fund?
MS. RIDAO: I don't believe any rentals have been created?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because from what we heard the other day with respect to the costs or
the penciling out of rental units, it's almost impossible to do without government funding
assistance, isn't it?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So does it make sense to even have these kinds of provisions in here if
none of this can even come close to penciling out financially?
MS. RIDAO: And I guess that's why this is up for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MS. RIDAO: You know, part of it But, yeah, we have not had any rental units created under 2.96.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It seems to me that we're gonna...this, Madam Chair, is one of those
areas where incentives might be necessary —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Of value, perhaps.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: —in order to get something built, because it's clear that if we're not
going to provide some financial incentives, the activity in this section's gonna be remaining at a
very low level.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members...Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was just gonna say I think we may have consensus on just removing
that whole thing.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, do I have consensus to accept the repeal, to delete this Item A? Do I
hear consensus? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No?
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: No, no consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No consensus.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No yet.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, not yet. Revisit?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Revisit.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you. We're on Page 12.
MS. RIDAO: Chair, bottom of 11.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'm sorry. Bottom of 11. Mr....
MR. UEOKA: The deletion of the life of the unit and insertion of 30 years in D....
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's on 12.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's on Page 12.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's on Page 12.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yeah, we have it on Page 12.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The new...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're not working off the new one?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The new copy that you told us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The pink, yellow...no.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Are we okay?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, we're okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. So top of Page 12, we're deleting E. D, Deed restrictions, the rental
unit must remain affordable for, deletion of, the life of the unit. But adding 30 years. The rental
unit must remain affordable for 30 years.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That I'm okay with.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you. Further down under G. The middle says, foreclosures. We
come back to this again. The County will have the first option to purchase the rental
development. Two, if the County does not exercise its right to purchase, the rental development
may be sold with the same deed restrictions. The recommendation is to repeal, delete.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Revisit.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Revisit?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, revisit.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. And we're at Section 6. Section 2.96.110, Maui County Code.
Highlighted is the review requirements. A, the council shall review this chapter every two years.
B, the director shall provide an annual report to the council on the status of the housing policy
that shall include the following: one, the number of units built for sale and rent, categorized by
number of bedrooms, income group, and sales price if for sale. Two, the number of purchasers
who resold units, categorized by number of bedrooms, income group, and sales price. And three,
the number of developers, their partners, or their management companies maintaining a wait list,
and the number of applicants on each wait list. And Item C, for rental developments, the
developer, its partner, or its management company shall submit an annual report of rental units to
the department that includes the following: 1, the tenant's move-in date, and 2, the income
group of the tenant or family. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. When working with the Department on this, we felt it was a difficult
report to create especially with all the movement that's happening. We did recommend in...I
believe it is, oh gee, 2.96.040C, that the developer shall, within 12 months of executing the
affordable housing agreement, and on a biennial basis thereafter, until such time that all dwelling
units subject to the restrictions contained in this chapter are sold, report to the council on the
status of the development. So the report would come from the developer as opposed to the
Department, and the Council shall review this chapter every two years. We felt that was just a
requirement put on the Council and the Council can bring it up anytime the Council pleases. So,
thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you know, I don't mind removing from B down. But I've
been a strong proponent of making sure that every so often, whatever, you know, whether it's
two years, three years, whatever, that we review. You're right. We can bring it up but the old
saying, out of sight, out of mind. And that's what I don't want. You know, I may not be here.
Mr. Couch may not. All of us may not be here in 10 years. But it's gonna be reviewed for the
next five times in the 10 years. And so Mr. Guzman will have to go four out of the next five
times, you know. . .(laughter). . . No, but all joking aside. I like...I'm amendable from B
down. But that first one, no. I would...I'd rather that stay there and that way we know it has to
be reviewed every two years.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I agree, Mr. Victorino. I don't know how we automatically look for the reports or
what have you in reviewing the Chapters every two years, you know. Who will bring it...who'd
serve it to us on the plate but the Department'?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And we get so engrossed in so many other things that in our minds
are more important. Then this could slip through the cracks and have some major problems so
I'd like to keep that in. The rest, I'm amendable.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. Mr. Guzman'?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just a clarification from Corp. Counsel. On the...in regards to the
review requirements, you mentioned that 2.96.040 was the standard of review that you were
gonna use instead of the 2.96.110. Where is that in 2.96.040? You read the language in...
MR. UEOKA: Item C.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Item C.
MR. UEOKA: It's on Page 7.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Page 7. Okay. Oh, I see, I see. And then what...what, I guess this
would be for the Department. In the review requirements in 2.96.110, which of the components
here you...do you find difficult? All of it? Or I mean it must've been placed in this original
ordinance for some reason and for some intent to have this data available to a track or at least
compile. So what was the original intent? You have at least three components here and an
additional... for the rental developments two other components. So that's all...it's very specific
so what was the intent behind having all these placed in the original ordinance?
MS. RIDAO: I don't know what the original intent was. It's just...I like the changes proposed where
the developer would be responsible to make the reports, because otherwise we would either have
to get more staff to keep track of all of the reporting that we have to do besides this report. And
we've never had reason to do a report 'cause we haven't had very much to report on 2.96.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right, exactly. But there's been, like, one development I guess
in the last few years or something?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: There's only one?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, only one.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I mean you were able to compile that data from that one project,
right?
MS. RIDAO: Oh yeah. The developer provided it to us, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right. So I guess in another follow-up, Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: If we're going to require the developer to I guess produce the data, is
there any, I guess, provisions that we have in place that would...I wouldn't say punish the person
but, or the entity, but are there any penalties attached to that? Or not even penalties but what is
the consequence for a developer not submitting the reports?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Currently, there is none.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, so why even submit...why would a developer on their
own... you know, their own volition submit their reports if they... if we've already granted them,
you know, X amount of, I guess, eligibility through the ordinance itself? Why would they even
want to comply?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And so if they... if we don't have that provision in, so it's just
toothless.
MR. UEOKA: Well, we'd hope that the developers would do what they're required to do by law. And I
guess they're...there's likely, and I can't think of it off the top of my head, but a general
provision that says if you violate any portion of this Maui County Code, there's a certain penalty
in there. But the hope is just that these developers are typically, you know, members of this
community and they generally comply with the requirements of the law, we hope. And I believe
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that the Department of Housing and Human Concerns will be asking them and working with
them on compliance.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: I can say that for those developments that have come to the Department to work with us
have been very good about providing us. You know, we ask them to verify the income levels
and...of the people buying, and most all of the developers have been very, very cooperative in
that respect. So it's not been like we've had to pull teeth. But it does make it a lot easier on the
Department if they would do the work and send it to us, because if we had to do it, that means
we have to send someone out to do monitoring as we do for our HUD projects.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, so is there a way to at least incorporate the time language for
the two years that...okay, like, in Section 2.96.110A, the council shall review this chapter every
two years, but then connect it with having the developer submit their reports during those every
two years. Is it...is there a timetable set for those reports to be submitted?
MR. UEOKA: I believe in C, it says I believe that year and on a biennial basis afterwards.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Biannual.
MR. UEOKA: Biennial. So every other year, not, as opposed to twice a year.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. But is there any way you can connect the two so that we're
actually receiving the reports in a timely manner that we could review everything every two
years? Or you can reference it?
MR. UEOKA: You would have the reports and I guess it could be compiled. I don't know
timing-wise...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just to save time, Chair, I wouldn't be, I guess, have consensus on
this section until it get worked...it gets worked out.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right. So we're gonna leave what's in there and revisit. Is that what I hear from
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean I tend to agree but, you know, again, the whole idea about
the review is that every two years we, the Council, reviews the whole...the whole ordinance, not
just what has been done. So, but if there's some way of connecting the reports...and I would
hope the reports and when we're gonna review in two years, the reports are gonna be there
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anyhow. I mean, you know, so to demand it or to report required may be...maybe a little
far-fetched at this point in time. But anyhow, okay. Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, Members, thank you. So I would like to ask that we go back to what we
discussed earlier because there's...at our last meeting. And we go back to Page 4. So 2.96.040
under Item A, we have highlighted to at least twenty-five percent of the total number of
market...market rate lots, lodging units, time share units, or dwelling units, excluding farm labor
dwellings or a second farm dwelling as defined in section 19.04.040 of this code, created. Then
we've added, if a developer satisfies the requirements of this chapter through subsection B3 of
this section, the developer shall provide at least twenty percent of the total number of market rate
lots, lodging units, time share units, or dwelling units, excluding farm labor dwellings or a
second farm dwelling, as defined in Section 19.04.040 of this code, created. And if I may ask of
the Members, I'd like to add language to this where it says, if a developer satisfies the
requirements of this chapter through subsection B3 of this section, I'd like to add, and the units
shall remain available only to income-qualified groups in perpetuity. And it goes further, the
developer shall provide at least 25 percent. Members, did you get that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to see that in writing. I mean, you know, I'm trying to
connect that dots, Madam Chair. I'm sorry.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, sure, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Anytime we're gonna make that kind of amendment,
Madam Chair, I'd really like to see that in writing how it connects as -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: —the whole...the, you know...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So that being said, we can have further discussion on this item and recognize this
that we're not in full consensus and come back again with that addition. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was just wondering, that addition in yellow there, that whole
paragraph that you just read of is something new from the old —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —stuff.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So can have a reason why —
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —it was put there?
MR. UEOKA: We were requested to add this and I thought...I guess we thought it was a good idea.
It's kind of an incentive. If someone were to work with a—trying to look for the language-qualified housing provider, they would only be required to do 20 percent rather than 25 percent.
So it would be incentive.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, so that's an incentive?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, and the reason why that other language was added in is we were informed that the
way it's worded currently, it doesn't take into account perpetuity so it would just be anyone
working with a housing provider and we weren't sure if that's what the intention was. So we
added in the available only to income-qualified groups in perpetuity to say, if you work with a
housing provider and the units are affordable in perpetuity then it's only 20 percent as opposed to
25 percent for just the other ones. Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Follow —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Couch...oh, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. Go ahead, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just gotta follow up on that. You're saying work with a provider.
What's... what're you talking about there?
MR. UEOKA: It's a term in this section, qualified housing provider.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh„ it's the...one of the nonprofits that...
MR. UEOKA: It's essentially our community land trust.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that's what that means.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any more discussions or...okay, so we're gonna...consensus is that this is not in
full acceptance and to add the addition. We'll put that back in writing, okay. I would appreciate
also if we turn to Page 7.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, before we move out of this area, I know we, you
know, at the last meeting you guys deleted all of this about 50 percent more of new lots and
600,000 da da da...you know, you removed all of that, right?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We did, we did.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, okay, yeah, you know, and I wasn't here so I cannot
complain about something I was not a part of. But I still want to have somewhere where when
we're talking housing and we're taking off the 600,000 whether it's 25 percent, 10 percent...I
don't know what percentage. But I still want a number there. And market...when you say
market...okay, Mr. Ueoka, you flinching so I want...whenever I can get you to flinch, I know
I'm getting somewhere. I still want to make sure that somehow there is a definitive number
whether it's 1 mil, 2 mil, 1.5. I don't care what the number is, that we're gonna have some kind
of compliance with that when you're talking for residential housing, affordable housing. You
flinching, Mr. Ueoka, so flinch with me and tell me what you thinking If you allow that,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. Are you...currently, anyone, and you can sell the houses for $10,000 or
$10 million. If you're building more than 10 or your lots, converting anything, 25 percent of
those units, you gotta supply that number of affordable housing units. So the reason why there
used to be the 600,000 in there was, it was an incentive to...if you had real expensive--oh, I
shouldn't say expensive or anything—but over 600,000 you owed a higher amount...a greater
number of affordable units. Below 600,000 you owed less. So the way it's worded right now is
everybody no matter what you're doing, ten or more units you're subject to 25 percent affordable
requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So then there's no price stressed, so it's just ten...if you
go 25 houses, now you gotta go 25 percent. Is that what you're saying?
MR. UEOKA: If you go 11 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Or 11, yeah.
MR. UEOKA: —25 percent 200, 25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of that?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And there's no price. And what determines affordable?
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MR. UEOKA: The affordable price...the number...the price of...the sale price of those units, those
25 percent, is set by HUD guidelines. And a certain percentage of those will have to be to the
80 percent or below and 80 to 100 and...and those are just different prices. Those are different
affordable prices based on the buyer's income and all of that stuff so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so you're just trying to eliminate any price as far as just the
number of units being built.
MR. UEOKA: Correct. It's just anything is 25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Over ten?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, you just anything...anything, now you're going just...I'm
playing a Guzman right now. Catching your words. . .(laughter). . . Okay, sorry, sorry. Okay,
all right, all right. I can live with that for right now.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Guzman, yes?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay. But I'm not related to Mr. Victorino, unlike Chair is. But
anyways, I had a question. How did you come up with the number ten? Like ten units, under
ten, and then more than ten, more than ten they get the 20 percent and under... under ten, it
doesn't apply at all. Is that my understanding?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: My understanding was we got ten based on testimony and discussions and that kind of
thing.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No real, like formula that you guys came up.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: At least the Department if they could respond?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Department, any comments?
MS. RIDAO: No, we did not have any kind of formula that we used to come up with that number.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, so it's just based off of testimony that you...
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MS. MAO: Yes, discussions, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. I think I
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I'm sure this question probably was asked when this
bill came out at the beginning. But I couldn't find where it...it's noticed. So if somebody does a
ten-unit subdivision, how many houses have to be affordable?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry. Eleven.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know the answer.
MR. UEOKA: Twenty five percent of the market rate lots and . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So two-and-a-half houses then?
MR. UEOKA: Typically we round up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that's what I wanted to find out. You round up. Thank you. I
was just curious how that worked.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, should that language be inserted to...whatever the
percentage, 25 percent, rounded up? I mean, you know, you
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka? Your comments, please.
MR. UEOKA: That's absolutely fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, fine, thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. So we'll revisit this. Thank you, any more comments or...so we're gonna
revisit this addition and... as well as the new language that we hope to add. Page 7 if you will,
Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wait.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Oh.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We haven't done 5 yet.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yeah, we did. We finished all these.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOMNO: What you have?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The developer may partner with a non-profit organization. You have
that —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: That was...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —on Page 5.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: That was deleted, huh? The last...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. I have it as no. 'Cause I certainly objected to that.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Sorry about that. Let...B2, is that what you're referring to?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. Just a moment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, it's my understanding that portion where we agreed to...all...a developer
may partner and up until the money shall be deposited into the affordable housing fund. That
was deleted. And then we left Item 3, 4. Is that what you have?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I have that...and it's still listed as, I mean, it's my understanding
if it's red that it was not agreed to.
MR. UEOKA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just short recess?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'd like to call a recess to get this clarified. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:17 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:20 p.m.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . (gavel). . . Okay. Our Housing and Human Concerns [sic] meeting will
reconvene out of recess at this time. Mr. Couch, thank you. So we're going to look again at
Page 5.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right. And we're going to ask Mr. Ueoka to brief us on what we concluded and
what we're going to do today.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. We deleted the section that starts, a developer may partner with a
non-profit organization or community land trust. We deleted that and we instead put in that
section we're discussing in 2.96.040A, talking about the incentives so...but we did not get
consensus on it at the last meeting
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So we're looking for consensus at this time for what we've deleted.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To remove it? To remove this whole section?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And to move it to the other section?
MR. UEOKA: Not necessarily directly move but it's amended language but saying...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In other words delete here and it'll be amended in the other
section?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So do we have consensus for that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm okay with that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Sure.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm okay with that now that I understand.
CHAIR CRIVELLO• Thank you. Okay, so we...then we move to Page 6 and I'm gonna ask Mr. Ueoka
again to do the explanation as to how we're making the amendments.
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MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Initially on the last submission we had deleted the entire in-lieu
section and we just left it to a decision by the Council. However, we were told we should
be...include a baseline. So what we did was the in-lieu fee per dwelling unit would be equal to
the difference in unit cost for a three-bedroom, single-family dwelling unit at 110 percent and a
three-bedroom, single-family dwelling unit at 160 percent of median income for a family of four
pursuant to HUD Affordable Sales Guidelines. Those are just numbers that the Department...the
Department liked that because it's in a chart. They're easily available to the Department. So it'll
be a quick mathematical computation to tell and it won't be difficult. And in Section B.
they...we went towards a...for all lots or units other than dwelling units. I may have different
language than you guys. We discussed changes after posting. But we basically made it the
in-lieu fee would be for the difference between those...that same type of unit for 100 percent and
160 percent. So you would...for dwelling units it would be the difference between 110 and 160.
For all other types triggering the requirements of this section, would be the difference between
100 percent and 160 percent. So it'd probably be a little more expensive, the in-lieu fee, for all
the others. Dwelling unit, in-lieu fees would be a little less than the in-lieu fee for all the others.
And we left C in saying, any dedication of improved or unimproved land in-lieu of dwelling
units shall be subject to the approval of the director and the council by resolution which just is
consistent with 3.44, I believe, which says Council must accept all land to the County. In
reading it, I think we have to be broader, instead of just dwelling units it has to be lots and all the
lots, dwelling units, conversion units so we would have to make that change also. Thank you,
Chair
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Clarification, questions, comments? So we need to come back on
this addition with the...actually it's just doing further clarification as lots, and lot or dwelling or
what have you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think we're okay with this one. You know . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, no, wait. We get one not . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whoa, whoa.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Maybe it's just my cold but I'm reading this that...if they're gonna
give a fee instead of a unit, the fee shall be equal to the difference in the unit cost for a
three-bedroom at 120...110 and a three-bedroom single-family at 160. So if one unit is, say,
$300,000 and the other is $400,000, they only have to give us $100,000?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what it says, the difference between...
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MR. UEOKA: Yes, if those are the numbers...but I don't know what the numbers are.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, yeah, I'm just...for example.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If it costs...if the price of a unit is 300,000 at the 110 percent and then
160, it's 400,000, just to make it easy, they give us 100,000 in cash?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah. And I will say this is how it was worded currently for sale-ownership units, I
believe. And the rentals...so we just carried it over. That's how it was for the sale and
ownership units, the in-lieu fee currently in 2.96.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But now I'm really confused. Why would they not just do an in-lieu
fee every time when it would cost them a whole lot less?
MR. UEOKA: Currently, I don't believe it's a very small number, the difference. It's about
200-something thousand dollars.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: Currently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But still, is it...is it cheaper to build a unit and sell it?
MR. UEOKA: Well, I'm not a developer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I see the...
MR. UEOKA: I don't know the numbers. And even though they're selling 'em at affordable rates,
they're still getting something back in return so...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah. But it's less than the fee would be.
MR. UEOKA: It's a subsidy essentially, yeah, the —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, sure.
MR. UEOKA: --affordable housing prices.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You know, have we had a chance to talk to some of the people
who actually do this, to say that this is something that would work? I'm just...Madam Chair or
Department?
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Department9
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or are we just throwing these numbers out arbitrarily or...I don't
know.
MS. RIDAO No, this was this was in the original bill. I don't know how they got that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. I guess maybe is there a way we can get somebody up here?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Do we have resource person?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'll ask the Department if they could look into it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just to like...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I don't know if they . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RIDAO: Actually I was looking for Charley but he's gone.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He's parking his car. He'll be right back.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can we just wait until he comes back?
CHAIR CRIVELLO• Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And we can move on . .(inaudible).
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So we'll move on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we'll move, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're stuck in the mud here.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, we're coming out of the mud now. So Mr....let's turn to...where are we?
On page?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seven now.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yeah, we're gonna put a hold on that Right? And then Page 8. Mr. Ueoka?
UEOKA: Okay, thank you, Chair. This was essentially to make the 201H projects, they could get
credits but only if it's a...only if they're doing 100 percent 201H project and they're only gonna
get credits for each unit in excess of 50 percent of the total number of units constructed.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is in excess, yeah? Okay.
MR UEOKA: Correct
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if I may ask a question. If you have 100 units, right, you'd
have to have 51 to qualify. In excess of 50, right?
MR UEOKA: If you had a 100-unit 201H project —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right
MR UEOKA: —first of all, it would have to be all 100 units were affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right
MR UEOKA: And then you'd be eligible for essentially 50 credits.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifty-one. In excess of 50.
MR UEOKA: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Forty-nine credits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Forty-nine credits.
MR. UEOKA: Forty-nine credits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, 49 credits because 51 is...it's gotta be in excess of 50,
right?
MR UEOKA: Okay, yes, if it was a 100-unit...yes, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Just using simple math so that I just wanna make
sure. Okay, all right, okay. I got it. I got it.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, are we okay with these changes? Do we have to...we're in consensus?
Mr. Guzman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, consensus. Okay, we go back to Page 7.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whoa, whoa, whoa. We're still on Page 8.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more...one more small one on . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We still have the little red portion that's...that's real controversial.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, the deletion, to repeal that. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. These were deleted. We understood why they were placed in. We
just felt to make the credits the County's issuing more competitive and make people want to
get..
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: With the State's, right?
MR. UEOKA: Oh, yeah. The County credits as opposed to the I think it's Act 141 credits, we felt
that we needed to kinds structure them the same. And also it says in C, the credit must be
applied toward the same type of unit construction, and D, the credit must be for the same income
group in which the credit was earned when the credit is earned by constructing more residential
workforce housing units than required. Those are very, very, very difficult to track. And E, the
credit must be used for the "gap income" group when the credit is earned by creating a deed
restriction. I don't believe we're offering the deed restriction-type credits anymore with the
changes to this language. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if I may ask this question, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if I'm correct, first of all, it deletes the same community plan
area. That's...'cause that was a big...one of the first things that was being testified on, yeah.
And the other three is basically trying to track those individual figures to make sure they're
complied with, you're saying it's extremely difficult.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka, yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I don't care who answers, you know what I mean.
Ms. Ridao...
MS. RIDAO: Yes, and I think what we're trying to say here is that there are State Act 141 credits that
are way —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: More restricted.
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MS. RIDAO: —more, I guess, appealing —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
MS. RIDAO: —to a developer than coming to the County and trying to work this out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you think this will definitely give the County an opportunity in
this respect.
MS. RIDAO: We would be competitive —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Competitive.
MS. RIDAO: —with the State credits.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then the last one, Madam Chair, is on F. They took
out the word "a" and they put "any". So this would be for any future developments from this
point forward. Is that what that was meant to say?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just wanna...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. I...at this time I have an objection to deleting,
the credits must be used in the same community plan area in which the...I know. You're trying
to delete it and I think I'm not gonna do consensus in terms of that portion. I'll consent to the
others, C, D, and E. But —
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, so we're...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: —B, I'd like to revisit.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Revisit B?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And we're in consensus with C, D, E, and the "any" for Item F? Is that correct,
Members?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, so...we've...we have just housecleaning on 10. We finished...I mean 9
and we finished 10 and we go back to 7. And I'd like to ask Mr. Jencks if he can come back to
the podium as a resource.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's actually 6 and 7, yeah?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yeah, 6 and 7.
MR. JENCKS: I had to move my car. I didn't want to get another ticket.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Taguma's out there.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay, Mr. Couch
MR. JENCKS: Of course, you're not paying for the tickets, are you? No, of course not.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Couch, I'm going to open up so that you can follow through with your
question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay, thank you. You know you can ask for a pass and we can
probably get you one.
MR. JENCKS: Yeah, right A handicapped pass maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. We were talking with...about the in-lieu fees and our...the
question was, you know, was this a feasible fee or what... my question was if the fee is, you
know, pretty small, why wouldn't you just pay the fee and not do the homes? And the whole
idea is to try and get the homes. So in your interpretation of this section here, how does it work
in real life?
MR. JENCKS: Okay, well, you're absolutely correct. The original ordinance was structured in a way, I
believe, that encouraged people to build the housing 'cause that was the goal, to get the housing
built. If you're going to take the out or the exit of paying an in-lieu fee or providing land, the
original structure was onerous. It was 30 percent of the average sales value of the market-rate
units which was a hideous number. It didn't make any sense. So you would try to build... it was
heavily weighted in favor of getting the units built which was what...what I think you agree
with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, right.
MR. JENCKS: Looking at the current proposal and, Jo-Ann, I don't know what the number is. It
goes... it's a difference between 110 percent and 160 percent Apples to apples, four bedroom?
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MS. RIDAO: Three bedrooms.
MR. JENCKS: Three bedrooms. At 5 percent, what's the difference in value?
MS. RIDAO: Buddy is telling me it's about 200,000.
MR. JENCKS: About 200,000.
MS. RIDAO: Around there, yeah.
MR. JENCKS: All right. Well, okay, so if you say that we're talking about 1,000 square foot unit here,
maybe a little bit smaller, okay. Every sales...every size...you can build that unit direct
construction costs, direct construction costs, for about 200 bucks a unit...a square foot. That's a
200,000 cost which is what Alice and I testified in the working group here, give or take. So if
you then start figuring in land, A&E, carrying costs, your permits and time, you can't do it for
that much. It costs more than that. But the original proposal of 30 percent of the market value
was completely out of line. But once again it gets back to getting product built. That's your
goal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, that's the whole point is we're trying to get some product built.
So we don't...while we understand that there's maybe a time you'd want to pay some money, we
don't wanna make that the easier way to go.
MR. JENCKS: But you wanna make it comparable. You wanna make it so it's I think you
wanna 'cause you might find yourself in a situation where you might say, hey look, Charley,
you got a 100-unit requirement here, why don't you build 50 units and we'll take the balance as
this in-lieu fee, if it makes any sense, and then we can use that as part of our Affordable Housing
Fund. We can do something else with it. If it's a reasonable option.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. JENCKS: So you gotta get to that. What is that reasonable number? I don't know offhand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right and that's where we're trying to figure. 'Cause you mentioned,
you know, this three-bedroom, single-family dwelling unit, you know, 1,000 square foot is kind
of a small three-bedroom, single-family dwelling unit.
MR. JENCKS: You should look at the market today. It's 1,000 square feet because of the cost to
develop. So you're getting more in... in smaller space. My first home was 1,000 square foot,
two-bedroom, two-bath stacked flat.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So with the numbers you gave us and if you decide, well, you
know, we're gonna have 1,500 square foot three-bedroom homes, now it's much cheaper for you
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to give us the cash. How do we make so again it's at 50/50 as opposed to well, there's no way
. . .(inaudible). . .
MR. JENCKS: So it's closer to —
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
MR. JENCKS: —the cost. You know, that's a good question because if you look at the other counties in
the State, and I'm thinking back at the matrix I put together that I handed out, I don't think
anybody does this that I recall.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They don't do any in-lieu?
MR. JENCKS: No, I don't recall any. Am I wrong, Jo-Ann? But I don't recall any...I remember
in-lieu land but I don't recall any in-lieu fees...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You're right. In this matrix there aren't any.
MR. JENCKS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So...
MR. JENCKS: And so there may be....there may be a reason for that. It's just difficult to
...(inaudible)... .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Would it be just better prudent to delete it? And say no cash, just build
the stuff?
MR. JENCKS: Or maybe land. Land is easier to quantify. Land is easier to measure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, well the...as you show on the matrix, the other counties don't
even do any kind of in-lieu provisions. Madam Chair, that's something that we probably wanna
discuss.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. JENCKS: You do have a... you do have a provision for housing credits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
MR. JENCKS: So if there is someone...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We discussed that while you were moving your car.
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MR. JENCKS: Thanks. If there is someone who is building units that qualify for the credits, well, those
can be sold and purchased by someone to retire a requirement. Right? And there are today on
Maui there's a market for housing credits or housing credits for sale.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. JENCKS: Okay, so until that inventory is gone, that's an option for anyone who wants to pay
whatever the market will bear for those credits. So I guess my point is I'm not totally sure if
this...either the original which I think was out of line and simply wouldn't work. The proposal
may be too low.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I think so.
MR. JENCKS: Maybe some research on what would be a good measure? What could you tie it to?
What...maybe there's some standard you could tie it to for multi-family and single-family and
you could use that as a end log. I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think that's a great idea. Let's go do more research.
MR. JENCKS: Another study. Oh, a task force.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah. That's all we need. Madam Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Let me re-ask the question. If we just remove, as the other three
counties, any in-lieu incentives or at least the cash, is that a disincentive for you to...for people
to build...
MR. JENCKS: I don't think so. I don't think so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay, that...I like that answers. Thank thank you.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So do I. I like that answer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't like that answer. You guys ain't going get nowhere today,
I'm telling you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yeah.
MR. JENCKS: Well, I guess that was half-way successful.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Almost, Charley, almost.
MR. JENCKS: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any further questions for Mr. Jencks? Thank you, thank you. So, you know, I
guess part of this is for consideration that we have some sort of calculation provision when we
talk about some sort of guide for in-lieu contributions. So I agree, Members, if we can do more
research and if Department, Mr. Ueoka, you know, we can continue to work on this.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'd rather just delete it.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I hear both sides, you know. There's
several of us that say just get rid of the in-lieu for cash. But if that were to fail then we would
like to have some sort of calculation that would be a little bit more acceptable, because right now
if we leave it in like that, you know, he gave us a 1,000 square foot, three-bedroom home. Well,
if you make it a 1,500 square...if his development is 1,500 square foot homes, it's much cheaper
to pay the cash. And we're not going to get the homes.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, you know, if we can figure out a way to make it even with the
types of homes that they're building as opposed to, you know, the way it is there to...we
don't...we wanna avoid saying, it's much easier to just pay for it than not build. You know what
I'm saying?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'm going to call a short recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:43 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:44 p.m.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . (gavel). . . The Housing and Human Concerns [sic] meeting will reconvene.
Okay, so we don't have consensus on this item and we're going to, I think we touched base on
all what we dealt with in the last meeting and what we have before you...what you have before
you. So, Members, any more questions, discussions, or comments? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, you know, you've done a great job in
whittling this down to what we've got left, and what we've got left are some fairly important
concepts. So thank you for doing... getting us this far anyway. I encourage the members of the
Committee who especially aren't here but who may be watching to take a look at what we've
done and if they have any more questions to be ready, because I think next time we're gonna be
ready to pass I hope. So thank you, though.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: And then this is distributed, 2.96 in completion was to all Members. And, you
know, I don't know if there's any other section that not covered in this proposed bill that needs
to be reviewed at this time or at our next opportunity to discuss this. So at this time, Members,
no...I'd like to before I make my recommendation. I truly appreciate the Department and
Mr. Ueoka's hard work. I failed to recognize Mr. Oshiro out there on the sidelines, thank you.
Department, Jo-Ann and Buddy and Mr. Ueoka, my Staff, Michele, Clarita and Erin, thank you
so much. So we've reviewed all of this and at this time we haven't come to full resolution. But
we're getting there. And, you know, we've had testimonies. We have written contributions that
you've all received and, you know, further consideration unto our testifiers as to concerns that
have been brought before us and how we can try and be compatible. But for as Chair of this
Committee and us as a Committee, our intent is to see affordable homes built for an affordable
price for our amilies here on...in Maui County. So at this time my recommendation...thank
you, Members, for sticking it out bare quorum, I wish to recommend deferral if there are no
objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

(Excused: GB, RC, and EC)

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. At this time, Members, we've completed today's agenda. Thank you
again. Meeting is adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 3:47 p.m.
APPROVED:

STACY CRIVELLO, CHAIR
Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee
Transcribed by: Reinette Kutz
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